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Background

The reasons for carrying out this investigation are two fold:

1. It is a stated aim of the Health, Safety and Environment annual plan to improve links with departments and in particular with the Departmental Safety Officers (DSO). 

2. A KPMG audit report identified a perceived weakness in departmental awareness of health and safety responsibilities. 
To this end a review has been undertaken to investigate how successfully the role of DSO is integrated into departmental management systems and how this role can be better supported by the Health, Safety and Environment Office.
Action required
Health, Safety and Environment Committee are asked to note the findings of this report and to comment on the recommendations made 
Findings

Meetings were individually arranged with each DSO to discuss health and safety management in their departments. 

1. The existing DSO list contained 41 names and was correct as of September 2007. Since the list was drawn up it was found that several staff have retired, left the universities employ, gone on sabbaticals, maternity leave etc. 
The fact that the list required updating in such a short time indicates a need to keep in constant contact with departments. 

2. It is a requirement of the University’s health and safety policy that:

“ Heads of Department and Heads of Support Services set the local health and safety policy based on institutional requirements and their own assessment of the risks inherent in the work of their department. Through this mechanism, the HoD/HoSS shall inform their staff of their own responsibilities, the arrangements for the introduction and maintenance of measures designed to identify, assess, control and monitor risks, and the process of health and safety planning in the department;”

Some excellent examples of good practice came to light. Several departments publish their health and safety documentation on the internet. (e.g. Department of Aeronautical & Automotive Engineering, Department of Physics, the Wolfson School of Mechanical and manufacturing Engineering and Estates and LUSAD).

However, the following deficiencies/problems were found in some departments;

	Deficiency


	Comment

	No local departmental safety policy


	Heads of Dept (HoD) are aware of the need to produce their own policies. This point was covered in depth during training delivered to all HoD in Autumn 2007. The reason for not having produced this document could be lack of practical assistance.
New HoD need training – investigate the possible opportunity to input into training organised by PD?

	No formal risk assessment process, some did risk assessments but failed to write them down


	As above

Training need identified – to be addressed in the modular course

	No perceived support from the HS & E office. Some DSO’s feel isolated, do not know where to go for help, guidance, support and information


	A consequence of this is that we have found that standards in some areas e.g. portable electrical testing vary across the university. While some local flexibility is necessary the University sets universal standards by issuing policy and the HSE office must be seen as a point of reference providing definitive information. 

	No system of safety inspections of the workplace


	The HSE office should keep copies of safety inspections carried out by DSO in order to verify that these are carried out and to pick up any health and safety problems. 
A suggested inspection format is appended to the report. 


	Deficiency


	Comment

	No existing departmental health and safety forum, (health and safety committee meeting or health and safety as a fixed item on the agenda of other staff meetings) at which health and safety could be discussed


	This is a requirement of the University safety policy. It was discussed at the HoD training and will be followed up by auditing.

Should the HSE committee require annual reports from local committees? 

THE HS and E office has made offers to attend/attends some committees


	Confusion over the DSO’s role and responsibilities. The University health and safety policy clearly defines the role and responsibilities of HoD’s and DSO’s. However, many did not know of the policy’s existence and had had no guidance from their HoD as to what direction their work should take.
	The new policy was publicised via the notice weekly staff notice board and sent by the Registrar to every Head of Dept.

DSO should be contacted personally to highlight the section relating to their responsibilities.



	Little or no training provided, bringing into doubt the competence of the DSO


	A concern. Already being addressed as an item in the annual plan – work in progress to have a course ready for May/June 

	A lack of motivation and disillusionment. Health and safety in some case has been given to someone as an add-on to their existing job, DSO’s receive little or no encouragement to do anything other than the basics.


	Improve cross contacts between DSO to share good practice

	Little or no recognition of efforts. Where health and safety is tacked on, there are no perceived rewards for doing the additional work.


	Financial reward through existing schemes – why not?
Non financial rewards? 

	Support from HoD’s is generally provided upon request, not proactively. There is some evidence of a lack of drive from HoD’s


	Not surprising given pressures on HoD but advice given at HoD training to set up short formal meetings on a periodic basis e.g. monthly with their DSO is not followed
This could be a mandatory requirement

	A lack of resources, especially time. Heath and safety is usually tacked on to an already busy post, so time is at a premium and there is rarely enough. However HoD’s will generally provide resources when asked.
	Communication with HoD to make arrangements.
Time commitments to be agreed


Recommendations
To implement the Health and Safety policy effectively there needs to be a strengthening of the links from the Heads of Department downwards. This will not happen organically but needs to be orchestrated by raising the profile of the DSO. 

The following action plan is proposed
	Action


	Comment

	Provide a written DSO job description
	See appendix 2 of the Health and Safety policy


	Provide a departmental inspection policy, guidance and a generic checklist
	Done  



	Provide guidance on writing a safety policy and risk assessments
	Discuss suggestion that office based departments can adopt the HSE template for small businesses available at page 21of this document:
www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/indg259.pdf
Host policies from departments on HSE website as models for other departments


	Ensure all health and safety policies and guidance are reviewed, amended and reinstated on the HS & E web pages as soon as practicable
	On going – set deadline of summer 2008

	Publish a half yearly/annual health and safety newsletter or bulletin for DSO’s
	Hugh Weaver HW to action

	Provide training for new and existing DSO’s
	Preliminary work started to format a course. Mostly in house training but need to clarify cover for additional costs. Target for June to have training available.

	Establish a DSO’s annual meeting/forum
	HW to action

	Regularly publish a weekly health and safety information email.
	HW 


	Promote best practice being demonstrated by other University departments
	Via forum and weekly contact



	Promote the HS & E office as a focal point for DSO’s to go to for information, advice & guidance on health and safety matters
	Service requests being logged to improve efficiency of response and where appropriate to disseminate information to other DSO

	Audit
	On going 
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